
 

 

 

 

International Council of Police Representative Associations  Secretariat  Scottish Police Federation                                                                                                                                        

 5 Woodside Place Glasgow United Kingdom G3 7QF Telephone   +0141 332 5234 icpra.org   icpra@icpra.org 

International Council of Police Representative Associations 

 

  

   E-Newsletter  Issue No. 1   April 2018 

 
 
 

 
  Future Events: 
 

Canadian Police Association 
Biennial Conference 

28-30 Aug 2018 
 

Police Federation Northern 
Ireland Conference 

30-31 May 2018 
 

Police Federation of England 
and Wales Conference 

 22-23 May 2018 
Birmingham, England 

 
Wall to Wall Ride for 

Remembrance 
15 Sep 2018 

Canberra, Australia 
 

PFA Federal Council 
20-21 Sep 2018 

Canberra, Australia 
 

ICPRA Conference 
24-25 Sep 2018,  

Canberra, Australia 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

In this issue 
 
ICPRA Chairman’s Welcome 
Tom Stamatakis, President, Canadian Police Association 
 
2018 ICPRA Conference   
Mark Burgess, CEO, Police Federation of Australia 
 
ICPRA Website and Database 
Mark Burgess, CEO, Police Federation of Australia 
 

Australian Police Week 2018 
Fiona Wade, Senior Adviser, PFA 
 
Thinking and Rethinking about Women in the Police 
Dr Jenni Jones, Faculty of Social Sciences, University of 
Wolverhampton Business School, UK 
 
Pay and Pain Dominate NI Policing Agenda 
Mark Lindsay, Chairman, Police Federation for Northern Ireland 
 
Restructure the SAPS to Combat Police Killings and Improve 
Services 
POPCRU 
 
Are there Viable Solutions to Mass Killings in America?   
Executive Director, Patrick O’Carroll, Executive Director, FLEOA 
 
PFA Flexible Working Arrangements for Police Officers in Australia 
and New Zealand  
Mark Burgess, CEO, Police Federation of Australia 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

ICPRA Chairman’s Welcome 

Tom Stamatakis 

 
It’s been some time since our last E-Newsletter so I am very pleased that we are able to provide a 
brief update now about some of our recent activities, as well as provide some news about the 
upcoming ICPRA conference 2018, being hosted in Canberra, Australia this September.  ICPRA 
council continues to pursue opportunities with the International Labour Organization (ILO) and Public 
Services International (PSI) to engage in ongoing “Future of Work” conversations. To that end I had 
the privilege of being invited to participate on a panel discussion as the ICPRA representative 
providing a police perspective at the PSI conference 2017. Current discussions suggest that with 
increased utilization of technology and less reliance on people to perform work, we are likely to see 
greater unemployment and increased poverty, all of which will likely lead to more public order issues, 
protests, crime, and other related activities that will continue to challenge police personnel around the 
world. One key objective of ICPRA is to be engaged in this conversation given that most, if not all of 
our member organizations are already struggling with insufficient resources today, let alone having 
the capacity to meet future challenges. 
 
Not a day goes by that I don’t read an article, or receive a message from one or more of our 
colleagues describing how demands for service are increasing while resources are being cut.  Yet at 
the same time governments, media, and of course the public expect better service, with more 
oversight, all while demanding a higher standard. At some point it has to be acknowledged that with 
greater demands and expectations there is also a requirement for sustainable, predictable, and 
ongoing funding. Key metrics suggest the austerity measures that have been undertaken over the 
last decade have undermined many of the gains police services have made with respect to 
community engagement and public safety. Those same key metrics and research also now suggest 
that crime is again on the rise, and police performance when it comes to call response, case closure, 
and proactive policing are suffering.  Despite clear evidence that this is related to resources, the 
politicization of police data and research, has allowed politicians to continue to resist addressing 
these issues without proper consideration of the evidence and public sentiment. 
 
Terrorism continues to affect police services across all jurisdictions including at the local level. 
Historically this policing challenge has predominantly been tackled by international policing agencies 
working hand in hand with federal agencies. It is now apparent that local police forces also need to 
be engaged and provided with the necessary resources to build the capacity to manage that 
engagement.  We now have many examples of radicalized youth or disenfranchised new immigrants 
perpetrating heinous acts on citizens in local neighborhoods as they go about their day to day 
activities. The latest incident in France, which saw the truly heroic sacrifice made by Lt. Col. Arnaud 
Beltrame, giving his own life in the place of a hostage being held, further emphasize the need for 
urgency when it comes to establishing effective means to collect intelligence and to effectively share 
that information in a more comprehensive manner across jurisdictions and borders. 
 
Finally, in these challenging times, there is a now a greater realization that the well-being of police 
officers has never been more important.  Unfortunately, the commitment to police officers well-being 
seems to vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, and while we seem to be more consistently seeing 



3 

 

 

International Council of Police Representative Associations  Secretariat  Scottish Police Federation                                                                                                                                        

 5 Woodside Place Glasgow United Kingdom G3 7QF Telephone   +0141 332 5234 icpra.org   icpra@icpra.org 

Chief Constables, Commissioners, and other heads of police services talk about police officers 
mental health and well-being, many of their policies, directives, and decisions do not seem to reflect a 
sincere commitment.  This will be a key topic of discussion at our conference in Canberra and priority 
for ICPRA going forward. 
 
I look forward to seeing all of you again in Canberra and wish to close by touching on an exciting new 
initiative that we have undertaken, and that Mark Burgess will discuss in greater detail later in this 
newsletter.  We have undertaken an initiative to revamp our website to make it more interactive and 
focused. Member organizations will be able to populate key categories with their information as it 
becomes available, and update as necessary without having to contact an administrator or provide 
information to someone else to have it included on the website. This will help to enhance our 
international network which is one of the key objectives of ICPRA as an organization. 
 
Thank you again for your continued support of our international organization, and please don’t ever 
hesitate to reach out if you require any additional information, or assistance. 

 
Regards, 
Tom Stamatakis 
Chairman 
ICPRA 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Back to top 
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2018 ICPRA Conference  
Mark Burgess, CEO, Police Federation of Australia 
 
Agenda – See attached DRAFT Conference Agenda    
 
Registration - For those members planning to attend the ICPRA Conference held in Canberra, 
Australia 24-25 September 2018, please complete the ICPRA 2018 registration form by clicking on 
the link below 
 
http://pfa.org.au/icpra-registration-form/  
 

 
Should you have any questions or require any further information regarding the Conference, please 
contact Amanda Chindamo at the PFA at the following email amanda@pfa.org.au 
 

 
 

ICPRA Website and Database 
Mark Burgess, CEO Police Federation of Australia 
 
The ICPRA Executive Committee has authorized us to proceed with the re development of the 
ICPRA website and the development of an ICPRA database to allow comparative data from across 
affiliates to be shared through a pass word protected section of the website. 
 
The six initial comparative documents for the data base agreed to by the Executive are – 
 

• Pursuits 

• Body Worn Video 

• Member Mental Health  

• Police Equipment 

• Work Schedules 

• Pensions/retirement 
 
Key features of the data base will be – 
 

• It will be fully scalable and extensible – meaning the database can grow in terms of number of 
modules, complexity and number of users without any significant and detrimental 
loss of performance.  

• The database will be similar in structure and capability to the current PFA 
Conditions Matrix modules.  

• Initial release date is set for ICPRA Conference in September 2018. 

• Registered Users in each country will be able to add new content, edit content 
and upload documents 

• ICPRA appointed administrator(s) will be able to use a cloud-based Content 

http://pfa.org.au/icpra-registration-form/
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Management System to expand the number of modules and data categories 
within modules at any time. 

• All data will be loaded by ICPRA members themselves 

• The database will include a document library - users will be able to upload and 
download (share) documents stored in the library. The client application will also 
include external links to other databases and websites. Documents may also be 
attached to specific modules or items within modules.    

• Entry to the database will be fully secured, requiring password login 
 
We anticipate sending an email to affiliates in the near future, seeking a contact person who can work 
with PFA staff to develop the first database document for the consideration of affiliates, before 
moving to complete the other five areas initially identified.   
 
The ICPRA website will also be totally re designed & re launched with key features including – 
 

• Contemporary and "clean" format (less clutter, more white space, fewer font 
styles etc) 

• Content Management System enabling ICPRA to add and edit new content 
without the need to seek continual assistance from website developers and/or 
hosting organisation. 

• Fully responsive web design ensuring ICPRA website is visually appealing and fully 
functioning across all types and sizes of devices including smart phones, tablets, 
laptops and desktops. 

• Fully integrated with ICPRA database. ICPRA database will be accessed through a secure log 
in within the ICPRA website. Similarly, the content management system for the 
ICPRA database will be accessible (by authorised users) from within the ICPRA 
website. 

 
Plans are to launch the website and database at the ICPRA Conference in September. 
 

 
 
 

Australian Police Week 2018 
Fiona Wade, Senior Adviser, PFA 
  
The upcoming ICPRA conference will be part of the PFA’s inaugural Police Week in September 
2018.  
 
Bookended by the Wall to Wall: Ride for Remembrance and National Police Remembrance Day; the 
event aims to draw the policing community together to participate and honor those officers who have 
paid the ultimate sacrifice and celebrate the wonderful work of Australia’s Police.   
 
Providing a unique opportunity to meet others who work in law enforcement, a range of formal and 
informal activities will be held, bringing together supporters of policing from across the country and 
the globe to what will become a major event on the law enforcement calendar. 
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While a focus will be on the National Police Memorial in Canberra, from 15 – 29 September, 
jurisdictions across the country will also be holding events under the auspice of Police Week. 

Events that will be held during Police Week 2018 include the Wall to Wall: Ride for Remembrance, a 
100km Century Bike Ride, a Police Summit Conference, the inaugural National Police Bravery 
Awards, the 2018 PFA Federal Council Meeting and the ICPRA Biennial Conference. 

Click on the link to view the promotional Police Week video Australian Police Week 2018  

Click on the link to view the promotional National Police Bravery Awards video below 
  National Police Bravery Awards 2018 
 

 
 

 

 
 

Thinking and Rethinking about Women in the Police 
Jenni Jones, Faculty of Social Sciences, University of Wolverhampton Business School, UK 
 
The article gives a brief overview of women in the workplace generally and then more specifically 
women in the Police. The changing nature of the Police and some key issues are discussed in 
relation to recent research, with ideas offered in terms of what more could be done to create a more 
gender diverse workforce at all levels. 
 
View the article attached  
 

 

 
Pay and Pain Dominate NI Policing Agenda 
Mark Lindsay, Chairman, Police Federation for Northern Ireland 
 
A few weeks ago, we lodged an 82-page evidence-based submission for 2018/19, outlining why 
Police officers in Northern Ireland should get a pay award in line with HM Treasury forecasts for 
inflation. It’s a sore point with our members, and rightly so, since they are still waiting for last year’s 
pay recommendation to be implemented. 
 
The failure to implement last year’s pay award even when a new pay round is underway is a 
ludicrous position to be in. Add to that decreasing numbers, budget cuts, increased demands on 
officers, a vicious terrorist threat against our men and women, and you can see why policing in 
Northern Ireland is not in a good place. 
 
View the article attached 
 

 
 

Back to top 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tajwqKW778E
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6nM24NqIjic&t=25s


7 

 

 

International Council of Police Representative Associations  Secretariat  Scottish Police Federation                                                                                                                                        

 5 Woodside Place Glasgow United Kingdom G3 7QF Telephone   +0141 332 5234 icpra.org   icpra@icpra.org 

 
 
Restructure the SAPS to Combat Police Killings and Improve Services 
POPCRU 
 
Twenty-four years into our democratic dispensation, South African society continues to be faced with 
challenges related to violent criminal activities, with recent cases of police killings escalating to 
appalling levels. 
 
It is through the restructuring of the SAPS that we can find long-term solutions in curbing the internal 
challenges that have for years hindered on service delivery, and by addressing these, we will be better 
placed in ensuring heinous crimes such as police killings are curbed and the establishment of good 
working relations with our communities are enforced. 
 
 
View the article attached 
 
 

 
 
 
Are there Viable Solutions to Mass Killings in America?   
Executive Director, Patrick O’Carroll, Executive Director, FLEOA 
 

On February 20, 2018, Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association (FLEOA) President Nate 
Catura and I attended the Public Safety Officer Medal of Valor Awards Ceremony at the White 
House. President Trump awarded twelve American heroes for their exceptional service and 
sacrifice.  Included amongst the awardees were six responders to the San Bernardino mass. They 
bravely confronted and neutralized the terrorists. 
 
Unfortunately, the President needed to take the occasion of this ceremony to recognize and discuss 
another mass shooting that happened only six days before – the cowardly shooting at a school in 
Parkland, FL. 
 
Addressing this epidemic of mass shootings will require an examination of a broad swath of political, 
legislative, social, and interpersonal issues. 
 
 
View the article attached 
 

 
 
 

Back to top 
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Flexible Working Arrangements for Police Officers in Australia and New Zealand  
Mark Burgess, CEO, Police Federation of Australia 
 
In October 2016, the PFA commissioned a comprehensive survey investigating Flexible Working 
Arrangements for Police Officers in Australia and New Zealand.  The survey was completed by over 
11,400 officers 16.5% of all Australian and New Zealand sworn officers. This is the largest member 
survey the PFA has ever conducted, the high participation rate demonstrates that flexible working 
arrangements is a topic members feel very strongly about.  
 
Preliminary findings challenge pre-conceived ideas regarding flexible working arrangements. It 
appears it is not only junior-rank officers with young families who wish to access flexible working 
arrangements, but findings show senior officers might also need them as they transition towards 
retirement. 
 
To view the Flexible Working Arrangements Summary Report click on the link below 
FLEXIBLE-WORKING-SURVEY-FINAL.pdf 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

The End 
 

Back to top 
 

 

http://pfa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/FLEXIBLE-WORKING-SURVEY-FINAL.pdf




Are there viable solutions to mass killings in America?   
By FLEOA Executive Director, Patrick O’Carroll 


 


On December 2, 2015, Tashfeen Malik logged onto Facebook, pledged her allegiance 


to the Islamic State, then walked with her husband, Syed Farouk, into a holiday party in 


San Bernardino, CA. The couple opened fire on the attendees, killing 14 people and 


wounding 21 others with two AR-15 rifles. Police officers and Sheriffs’ Deputies 


responded, engaged with the shooters, and subsequently killed the 2 terrorists. 


 


On February 20, 2018, Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association (FLEOA) President 


Nate Catura and I attended the Public Safety Officer Medal of Valor Awards 


Ceremony at the White House. President Trump awarded twelve American heroes for 


their exceptional service and sacrifice.  Included amongst the awardees were six 


responders to the San Bernardino mass killing (see photo).  They bravely confronted and 


neutralized the terrorists. 


 


 
 


Unfortunately, the President needed to take the occasion of this ceremony to 


recognize and discuss another mass shooting that happened only six days before – the 


cowardly shooting at a school in Parkland, FL, during which Nikolas Cruz entered the 







Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School and opened fire, killing 14 students, 3 staff 


members, and wounding 18 others with an AR-15 rifle. He was arrested that afternoon 


and has been charged with seventeen counts of murder. In addressing the incident, 


the president advised that he would be meeting with students, political leaders, and 


law enforcement to see what can be done to keep people safe. 


 


Unfortunately, there is no one-size-fits-all fix for this type of violence. Addressing this 


epidemic of mass shootings will require an examination of a broad swath of political, 


legislative, social, and interpersonal issues. Reactions have included proposals to arm 


teachers, prohibit the sale of assault-type weapons, expand sources of data for 


background checks, and even provide students with bulletproof backpacks, while 


pending legislative proposals aim both to re-introduce the assault weapons ban and to 


strengthen background checks.  


 


From 1994 to 2004, Congress banned the sale of assault-type weapons.  When this ban 


expired, it was not renewed. Some states (fewer than 10) have bans on either assault 


weapons or high-capacity magazines. 


 


Stunningly, Nikolas Cruz was within his legal rights when he purchased his AR-15 – the 


semi-automatic version of the M16, which was first used by the U.S. military in the 


Vietnam War, and has also been the weapon of choice in almost every American mass 


shooting (Newtown, San Bernadino, Las Vegas, and Sutherland Springs) in the past 


decade. According to the NRA, it is the most popular rifle in America. It is lightweight, 


accurate, offers minimum recoil, and boasts high-capacity magazines.  


 


Under federal law, handgun purchasers need to be over 21 years of age, but an 


individual only needs to be 18 years old to purchase a rifle. There is likewise no waiting 


period to purchase a rifle in most states. One merely needs to wait for the online 


completion of a background check (which does not reflect any felony or domestic 


abuse convictions or other issues like mental confinement). 


 


The National Instant Criminal Background Check System (NICS) was created by the 


Brady Handgun Violence Prevention Act. Under that law, gun purchasers must, at the 


time of purchase, fill out a federal Firearms Transaction Record (FTR), after which the 


gun seller must contact either the FBI or a state law enforcement agency to conduct a 


NICS check. Approximately 92% of the checks result in immediate approvals. 


 


Cruz had prompted numerous warnings and expressions of concerns from various 


officials over the past two years. In February 2015, the Broward County Sheriff’s Office 


received the first of many pieces of information that Nikolas Cruz possessed guns and 


had threatened to attack his school. Peer Counselors, relatives, and guardians all 


reported their concerns to authorities. Unfortunately, these warnings were examined 


and rejected by the Sheriff’s Office and the Florida Department of Children and 


Families.  


 


Similarly, last September, a YouTube user named Nikolas Cruz stated on a video that he 


wanted to become a “professional school shooter.” This was allegedly reported to the 


FBI and, in January, the FBI received another tip that Nikolas Cruz owned weapons, 







desired to kill people, and that there was a possibility that he would conduct a school 


shooting. The FBI did not refer this information to their Miami Field Office. 


It is incumbent upon law enforcement to develop better ways to utilize and 


disseminate the information it receives, including ensuring the data at its disposal is 


referred to the appropriate agencies for further action, when relevant, and ensuring all 


relevant data points (including threat tips and records of state-provided mental health 


services) are included within background check databases. The public must also be 


regularly encouraged to share information (including concerns regarding potential 


pending threats) with law enforcement. 


 


These are crucial failures to address, but will also not be sufficient, in and of themselves. 


Even if the background check itself had been more thorough, and even if the threat 


information were appropriately shared, the background check requirement is easily 


circumvented, if the rifle is purchased in-person, online, or at a gun show. In fact, on the 


weekend following the Parkland Shooting, there were gun shows in nearby Hollywood 


and Miami, Florida. On sale were guns, ammunition, scopes, and accessories. In short, 


curtailing the sale of assault-type weapons isn’t only accomplished through legislation. 


Consumers can boycott sellers of dangerous weapons and businesses can elect not to 


sell these types of firearms or can make their purchase conditions more stringent. 


 


Beyond fleshing out policies on weapons and background checks, we must also 


consider other factors. Parents need to be more engaged in the oversight and 


development of their children. Counseling and mental health treatment need to be 


more proactive. Children’s access to and participation in social media and violent 


gaming needs to be monitored. A good starting point in addressing these issues? 


Increased parental responsibility and improved communication with teachers.   


 


We need to take a measured approach to solving these gun violence tragedies. 


Historically, there is much discussion after a mass shooting resulting in symbolic, but very 


little action. Our hope is that this time, the conversation will result in more than  


ineffective legislation that will be forgotten until the next mass shooting. 
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ICPRA 2018 BIENNIAL CONFERENCE 
 


AGENDA 
 


24 – 25 September, 2018 
 


Hotel Realm 
 


Canberra, AUSTRALIA 
 
 


o Member Mental Health & Well Being   


 


o International Deployments 


 


o Civilianisation/privatisation 


 


o Future of Police Work 


 


o Terrorism 


 


o ICPRA databases & website 


 


o ICPRA Business session 


 


▪ Budget 


• ILO 


• Website/databases 


▪ Membership 


▪ Rules 


▪ Policies 


▪ Two-year plan (2018-20)  


 


 


 


NOTE:  Welcome function Sunday 23 September 6pm – 8pm 


  Conference Dinner Tuesday 25 September 6.30 for 7pm  
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Thinking and rethinking about women in the Police – Jenni Jones 


The article gives a brief overview of women in the workplace generally and then more 
specifically women in the Police. The changing nature of the Police and some key issues are 
discussed in relation to recent research, with ideas offered in terms of what more could be 
done to create a more gender diverse workforce at all levels. 


 


1. Women in the workplace generally 


There are more women in the workplace. Changes in the demographics, greater 
international competition and potential skills shortages have forced businesses to recognise 
and support the development of the increasing number of economically active women and 
minority groups within the workforce (Perrons, 2003; ONS, 2015). The structure of 
employment has also changed in a way that has favoured women, with a shift towards a 
more flexible service focussed economy, whereby typically women tend to be over-
represented. Women have changed their attitudes towards the workplace too; better 
access to education and opportunities, has helped to create increased aspirations for 
independence and fulfilment, resulting in women now being more likely to stay in the 
labour market throughout their working lives, with or without childcare responsibilities 
(OECD, 2012).  
 
So, it is agreed that women and men are equal in ambition, ability and commitment in the 
workplace, however it remains that women have not attained equality of job opportunity 
with men and that their productivity potential has not been utilized to its best (OECD 2012). 
There continues to be gender differentiation in job opportunities both horizontally and 
vertically in the labour market (Gianettoni and Guilley, 2016). Horizontally, in respect of 
gendered occupations and vertically, whereby men are still over-represented in the higher 
levels. The Police force is a good example of both of these.   
 
The good news is that there are more women in senior positions. Globally this is 24% (Scott, 
2014), in the UK this is 21% (Gordon, 2016) and in Australia this is 28.5% (WGEA, 2016). The 
bad news is that there are still 33% of all businesses globally who do not have any women 
within their senior management teams, 36% in the UK who do not and 25% in Australia who 
do not.  
 
For women, there are no signs yet that the glass ceiling is going anywhere and indeed there 
is a sense that it has it been replaced by a ‘glass labyrinth’ (Eagly and Carli, 2007; Hoyt, 
2010) which involves the well-known glass ceiling but also a concrete wall (the 
organisational culture creating obstacles) and a glass cliff (whereby women are promoted in 
times of organisational difficulty, which increases their chance of failure). All of which are 
typically created by and within the organisations themselves. We also still have the ‘sticky 
floor,’ typically created by women themselves (Shambaugh, 2007.) 
 
In short the question is, are things getting better for women in the workplace or just 
becoming more complex?  
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2. Women in the Police  
 


There is a relatively short history of women within the Police and women are still strongly 
underrepresented within the Police worldwide (Veldman et al, 2017). In a number of 
countries, women now make up at least 25% of all Police Officers (Porter & Prenzler, 2017).  
 
Policing is still very much a male dominated profession with a well-established 
organisational “cop culture” (Reiner, 2012) throughout the world (Archbold & Schulz, 2012). 
This “cult of masculinity” (Waddington, 2006) creates an environment whereby the 
masculine qualities of physical strength, aggression and brotherhood are valued (Mossman 
et al, 2008) and negative stereotypes about women still prevail. This perpetuates clearly 
drawn lines dividing masculine and feminine roles and can be seen through more men 
within the more physical Firearm type roles and more women within more domestic or child 
related roles. This has created continued problems with stereotype threat and institution-
level discrimination towards women in the Police (Kleinlogel and Dietz, 2016).  
 
This masculine culture historically makes sense based on the original purpose of the Police 
being to ensure social control and public order on the streets. However, in the last few 
decades, the purpose of the Police role has developed beyond fighting crime on the streets 
and into a more socially responsible, community focused role. This in turn has created a 
shift in relation to the composition of the jobs available towards more supportive, victim 
support type roles. There is a still a need for the macho, more physical approach for 
instance when dealing with the increase of terrorist threats but the majority focus of the 
Police is now towards supporting the community and not fighting with it! The increase in 
cybercrime too, and therefore the need for increased resources within intelligence has again 
changed our original notions of what a Police Officer might do. In theory, this should have 
opened up more opportunities for women, and as a result created a more gender reflective, 
more equal workforce.  
 
Interestingly, recent research within the Police has shown that women are not different to 
men in terms of their decision making at the time of arrest (Stalans & Finn, 2000) but that 
they may be less likely to use physical force (IACP, 2002), and so have a reduced amount of 
complaints (Porter & Prenzler, 2017). Also women are more likely to use communication 
skills to resolve a dispute (National Center for Women and Policing, 1999).  In times of a 
changing, more community focused Police force, these are surely qualities that we need 
more of?  
 
According to Brown et al (2006), in order for women to gain cultural integration and to 
progress within the Police there needs to be a critical mass of 35% female Police Officers. In 
the UK Police 29% of all Police Officers are women (BAWP, 2017), with 23% in senior ranks 
(Allen and Dempsey, 2016). The picture is not dissimilar in Australia with 32.6% women 
(WGEA, 2016) and a range of between 20-28% women in senior ranks, as reports differ 
depending on Police Department (Prenzler & Sinclair, 2013) . For both examples, having 
recruitment rates at almost a third and a sense that there is promotion of some women into 
leadership positions is a very positive change, however the advancement of women up 
through the ranks has clearly not kept pace with the increases in hiring at the officer level 
(Archbold & Schulz, 2012). 
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So, the good news is that there are slowly becoming more women within leadership 
positions within the Police but the bad news is that this is still very slow, and not keeping up 
with the changing pace of other organisations. Also worryingly, recent evidence suggests 
that the momentum in terms of growing numbers of women in policing is slowing down and 
that ‘more focused, proactive, measures are needed to support women’s entry into policing 
and career development’ (Prenzler & Sinclair, 2013:15). 
 
 


3. So, how can we create a more gender diverse workforce in the Police? 


Governments have helped to drive change through various pieces of legislation (for instance 
the Equality Act 2010) and various reviews (for instance, The Home Affairs Committee Police 
Diversity Report 2016 in the UK) together with organisations instigating their own targeted 
affirmative action initiatives including mentoring interventions, high potential leadership 
development programmes, flexible working arrangements and positive-action recruitment 
initiatives in an attempt to redress the balance. Clearly though, these activities are not 
enough, as there is a slowing pace of women’s entry and progression within the Police.  
 
Perhaps with a sense of urgency, it is time for the Police to review its organisational culture 
and the behaviours that are both explicit and implicit within it, and seek to reward those 
that are acceptable and deal with those that are not. As discussed, there is a new way of 
working within the Police now and so there are different skills and behaviours that make an 
effective Police Officer, and indeed make for an effective working environment now, than in 
the earlier years. Another is to address the inequality in the working practices. For instance, 
the general feeling is that less attention has been paid to police recruitment strategies 
(Archbold & Schulz, 2012) in respect of supporting women entering the organisation and 
progressing within it. An increase in the number of women being recruited (at all levels) will 
help to reduce the socialisation issues that women may have traditionally faced when 
joining a strongly male dominated organisation and help to erode the ‘’all boys club” 
environment (Archbold & Schulz, 2012.) But should we target and support women 
specifically to apply? In principle, yes. Should we give them a job within the Police because 
they are women? No. The right person needs to be selected for the right job, but women 
need to be targeted to know about the jobs in the first place and to be supported to know if 
it is right for them or not.  
 
There is also a call to ensure the recruitment process is more objective and not over 
masculinised, and where possible seek to bring out the differences needed within the Police 
and not attempt to treat and expect everyone to be the same (Robinson, 2015). For 
instance, does there still need to be such a strong emphasis on the physical fitness tests, 
when many police roles now are carried out in offices and within cars? Perhaps more 
emphasis is needed on the importance of communication, negotiation and problem solving 
skills. This is not to suggest that the recruitment process needs to offer preferential 
treatment towards women, but that the testing is fair and relevant to the changing job roles 
already discussed, and so would be a better fit for purpose for both men and women.   
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Once recruited, we need to ensure we create a healthy, internal pipeline to support the 
talent (both men and women) within the organisation in terms of how new Police Officers 
are inducted, trained and developed. Identifying supportive role models and having them 
act as mentors are one way of doing this. This does not have to be just women mentors (as 
with limited women at senior levels, this may not always be practically either) but men 
would make powerful advocates and sponsors for women too. It is important that women 
do not rely on women only for their support; as women do not always have the necessary 
networks and knowledge of what opportunities are available at the higher levels, that their 
counterparts do. Research has shown that women Police Officers who support their fellow 
women Police Officers through mentoring can gain impressive results for both parties 
(Jones, 2017) but this is true of mixed gender mentoring schemes too. Other personal 
development programmes are helpful too but affirmative or positive action programmes, 
although clearly helping to offer support where workplace practices do not, can also serve 
to create a wider divide and segregation between men and women.    
 
Women make powerful role models; they can be inspirational, they can act as useful 
sounding boards when the workplace is challenging and the sense is that women have a 
responsibility, as women to other women, to support them in their ambitions (Silvestri, 
2003). Interestingly though, some research has shown that women do not always wish to 
support other women and indeed sometimes go to great lengths to distance themselves 
from other women, as they prefer to work with men (del Carmen et al. 2007). Perhaps some 
women wish others to experience and learn from the same struggles that they had to 
endure, to earn their rightful place but this is not typical of most women. However, it 
reminds us that it is important not to assume that all women want to help other women, 
nor expect that all men will help other men.  
 
Addressing the organisational culture, the recruitment strategy, the induction and 
development processes are all areas that may help to address some aspects of the complex 
‘glass labyrinth’ but there is always the ‘sticky floor’. Women (as do men) can create their 
own barriers to entry into the Police in relation to their own knowledge, skills and 
confidence to join and progress within the organisation. Women need to take time to 
recognise their own strengths and consider how these influence their choices within the job 
market, whilst accepting that sometimes sacrifices need to be made for their career 
progression. They can choose to or not to, but this needs to be driven by themselves and 
not be stopped by barriers put up by organisations. At a time when there is a need for more 
senior men in the Police to open up the working practices and the career pathways for 
women, particularly into senior positions, perhaps it is time for women to be more 
proactive to help themselves and to help each other. In short, if we want to get that critical 
mass beyond 35%, we need to help each other, but be mindful that we need to involve men 
more too!  
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Pay and pain dominate NI policing agenda 
By Mark Lindsay 


Chairperson, Police Federation for Northern Ireland (PFNI) 


 


A few weeks ago, we lodged an 82-page evidence-based submission for 2018/19, outlining why 


Police officers in Northern Ireland should get a pay award in line with HM Treasury forecasts for 


inflation. It’s a sore point with our members, and rightly so, since they are still waiting for last year’s 


pay recommendation to be implemented. 


 


Like their counterparts in England and Wales, officers in Northern Ireland were under the 


assumption that a 2% pay increase would be progressed. In England and Wales this was split into 


two parts; 1% was consolidated and 1% was to be paid as a ‘bonus’. In Northern Ireland, the deal 


required a Ministerial signature before it could become a reality. 


 


Now, Northern Ireland is in something of a political ‘limbo’ with no local government for fifteen 


months. No Minister at the Department of Justice means it’s left to a senior official in that 


Department to give it the ‘green light’. 


 


Here’s another problem. In England and Wales, the 1% ‘bonus’ came out of Chief Constables’ 


reserves which, essentially, allows them to carry forward unspent moneys into the next financial 


year. Under Government rules, our Chief Constable doesn’t have that facility. The inability to carry 


forward the under-spend means no ‘bonus’. This dilemma can only be resolved by Ministerial 


intervention. 


 


So, in the case we made for a 5.4% pay increase, we have incorporated the outstanding 2% from last 


year’s settlement and argued for full back-dating to September 1st. The remaining 3.4% of the claim 


is in line with the Government’s own Retail Price Index and, in our view, is not unreasonable. 


 


Officers are hugely frustrated and angry over the way they have been treated. It’s one thing to clap 


them on the back and say how good a job they do, but it has a hollow ring to it whenever they can’t 


get what they are entitled to in their payslips. 


 


It’s an indictment on our Government that this mess can not be sorted out. The PFNI has asked for 


direct Governmental intervention, but there seems a reluctance to interfere in matters that are 


deemed to be ‘devolved’. Yet, without devolved Ministers in place, how else can the men and 


women I represent get their pay increase? 


 


The longer it goes on, the deeper the resentment. One thing is absolutely sure: we will not give up or 


forfeit our 2% award or the need to backdate it to September. 


 


Against this backdrop, we are confronted with the prospect of further swinging cuts in the PSNI 


budget with hundreds more officers scheduled to leave the Service this year. We will fall well below 


the Chief Constable’s required minimum of 6,963. With recruitment simply unable to keep up with 


those who are exercising their entitlement to retire, or the increasing numbers who are leaving for 


less stressful jobs. 







 


With further budget cuts in the region of 2.7% forecast for the incoming financial year, 


unquestioningly frontline services that the public have a right to expect will be adversely affected. 


Reduced officers on the ground mean that even the emergency response 999 service will be placed 


under pressure. The Government adage of do more with less. The only thing you get with less……is 


less.  


 


Officers will obviously do all they can to serve their communities but with hundreds fewer on the 


payroll, response times cannot be guaranteed and positive crime outcomes will no doubt suffer. All 


of which paints a rather depressing picture of where policing is headed this year and next.  


 


The failure to implement last year’s pay award even when a new pay round is underway is a 


ludicrous position to be in. Add to that decreasing numbers, budget cuts, increased demands on 


officers, a vicious terrorist threat against our men and women, and you can see why policing in 


Northern Ireland is not in a good place. 


 


Some time ago, I warned of this looming crisis. Right now, that crisis is upon us with no sign that the 


alarm bells have sounded in the corridors of funding departments or ministerial offices. 


 


ENDS 


 








Restructure the SAPS to combat police killings and 
improve service 


 
Twenty-four years into our democratic dispensation, South African society 
continues to be faced with challenges related to violent criminal activities, 
with recent cases of police killings escalating to appalling levels. 


 
These attacks are largely remnants of an increasingly unequal society, with 
growing unemployment, yet with a growing economy that has demonstrated 


to benefit a small percentage of the population.  
 


Under such circumstances, there has been a heavy reliance on policing as a 
way of curbing criminal activities that have marred our country, and this 
has proven to be a heavy burden not only on police, but on the fight against 


crime since they are under resourced and limited, with our correctional 
centres overcrowded and a rate of over 85% of those released reoffending 


due to the lack of skills and job opportunities to sustain themselves. 
 
During the last week of February 2018, seven police officers lost their lives 


at the hands of criminal elements in South Africa, with the first six having 
been directly attacked in the early hours of Wednesday, 21 February at a 
police station in eNgcobo, Eastern Cape. The latest incident took place in 


Sunnyside, Pretoria on the 2nd of March where one police officer was killed, 
at a time when he and his partner were conducting a ‘stop and search’ in 


the area. These attacks, especially where police were attacked at a police 
station, have received wide condemnation from all sectors of society, and 
were termed a national disaster. 


 
Most coincidentally was that two days after this unfortunate incident, a 
scheduled governmental cabinet reshuffle led to the appointment of a new 


Minister of Police who had earlier served as the National Police 
Commissioner.  


 
This change in cabinet has set the eyes of the public on the new minister’s 
reaction into his approach on dealing with crime in the country. What 


remains important for us is whether his approach will be of a short-term or 
long-term nature? 


 
Police killings are not a new topical discussion in the country, and most 
worrying has been the South African Police Service (SAPS) statistics which 


estimate that a police officer is murdered every four days in South Africa. 
 
As POPCRU, we have consistently argued that the many changes of 


leadership that have been effected within the criminal justice cluster have 
only served to weaken the cluster.  


 
At every effected leadership change, we have seen different approaches 
towards the direction the SAPS have taken. 







Back in 2013, the then Minister of Police Nkosinathi Nhleko introduced 
what was termed a 10-point plan, which looked into solutions from across 


all sectors of society on what needs to be done to eradicate attacks and 
killings of police officers. 


 
In summary, this included the need to adopt a cop awareness campaign, 
establish a multi-disciplinary committee within the SAPS which would focus 


on addressing the well-being of police members, offer psychological and 
human resource support for families and colleagues of deceased police 
officers, improve the training of police officers, strengthen partnerships with 


researchers, stakeholders and other role players among others. 
 


Upon his disappointment on the position, Minister Nkosinathi Nhleko was 
appointed and all these plans fell on the sideway.  
After a long struggle with getting the SAPS into action, and at a time where 


there was clearly no plan implemented by the Nhleko leadership, they finally 
bowed down to pressure at a time when over 80 police officers had been 


killed during the 2015/2016 period. 
 
They put in place what is called a Ministerial Transformation Task Team 


(MTTT) aimed at addressing shortfalls within public order policing as part of 
the recommendations from the Farlam Commission. It was also supposed to 
look into the working conditions and salaries of the men and women in blue.  


 
The police ministry had given itself until 2019 to transform the SAPS and 


address the working conditions and defects within the policing system. This, 
again, has not materialised due to the changes in leadership. It is an 
abandoned program. 


 
Former Minister Fikile Mbalula was appointed into the position last year 
March, and has served the shortest term among the past Police Ministers. 


He also came with his own plan called a 6-point plan, focusing on enforcing 
instructions to have police personnel to treat all victims with respect and 


dignity and that they should be interviewed by a trained police official in a 
victim sensitive manner, assist victims in a Victim Friendly Room (VFR) or 
an alternative room where the statement will be taken in private or in 


another location providing victim support services, take or refer victims to a 
healthcare professional for a medical examination to obtain medical 


evidence, complete a medical report and provide healthcare to the victim 
and pro-actively provide feedback to victims on the progress of their cases 
among others. 


 
This six-point plan came out from broader policy objectives which were an 
instruction to police officers and a commitment to the populace. 


 
What stands out when comparing these ministers is the fact that each one’s 


strategic objectives heavily relied on the topical issues at their specific times. 
Lately, there was dialogue around the slow-paced service offered at police 







stations, and Mbalula’s strategy centred on addressing some of these 
challenges. 


 
Our view has always been that these different ministers have never touched 


on the fundamental challenges faced by the SAPS with a holistic view that 
would seek to address both short-term and long-term challenges faced. 
Instead, they had selected from the many challenges, to focus on certain 


categories that, we feel, would be futile when ignoring other important 
component parts. 
 


Our last POPCRU Central Executive Committee (CEC) meeting which took 
place in November 2017, was apprised with a new South African Police 


Service (SAPS) Organogram which, the meeting felt, still did not address the 
SAPS’s key mandate of service delivery. 
 


The meeting felt that the composition of the SAPS structure is still bloated at 
the top management, while there were limited official on the ground. 


Further, the bloating created a duplication of roles which sent conflicting 
instructions and directives to the lower structures. 
 


For these reasons, the CEC resolved that the matter still needs to be taken 
up for further engagement, and mandated the leadership to develop a 
proposed structure that should be engaged upon with the National Police 


Commissioner for consideration. 
 


As POPCRU, our aims are intended to address a duplication of functions, 
weak command and control, and poor service delivery at police station level. 
For us, the process of restructuring is informed by the need to improve 


conditions for the service provided, with its goals being to ensure improved 
productivity and morale, increased organisational effectiveness and 
efficiency. 


We believe that through these fundamentals, the improvement and 
functioning of different components can easily complement each other in the 


best interest of serving our people. 
 
Just as there are many reasons why the SAPS might want to restructure, we 


agree that there are many benefits of restructuring the SAPS in ensuring its 
value to the populace is championed, its manpower is efficiently and 


effectively utilised to improve its response turnout.  
 
It is of critical importance that resources are put in place and are optimally 


utilised to discharge this imperative and that proper planning is 
continuously done and executed to deal with levels of crime and their violent 
nature which have not subsided for quite some time now.  


 
POPCRU has presented observations and inputs on the proposed 


restructuring based on the current status and shortcomings regarding 
compliance to legislation, the size of the population visa vis the capacity and 







strength of the SAPS to deliver on its mandate, levels of crime and the 
proposed restructuring. 


 
We are of the view that the top-heavy structure must be reviewed because 
the duplication of functions has dire financial implications in that it takes 


money that should be utilised to improve conditions of service and provision 
of tools of trades. It also has a lot of red-tape which delays immediate 
response and interventions and hamper service delivery. 


 
The structure must be aligned with the National, Provincial and Local 


constitutional requirement as contained in section 205 subsection 3 of the 
Constitution of the RSA. 
 


There is an urgent need to build the number of required police stations and 
capacitate them with requisite human and other resources in line with the 
determined ratios. 


 
The SAPS needs to strengthen police stations that lack resources and 


ensure they are led by competitive managers. This will enhance effective 
policing in line with the prescribed ratios. 
 


Deploying personnel in their specialised fields of work for an example, police 
officers getting out of the offices and do what they are trained to do which is 
fighting crime and appointing qualified admin personnel to deal with admin 


issues. 
 


There is a need to establish, revive and resource Community Policing 
Forums as a force-multiplier. 
 


Professionalising the service and gaining trust of the citizenry needs to be 
prioritised, and entry level should be a three-year qualification with clear 


career streams and specialisation.  
 
The Public Service Act of 1999 allows for the establishment of the Provincial 


Safety and Security Departments and designates the National Commissioner 
as the Head of the National Department of Safety and Security. The same 
Act also designates the Heads of the provincial departments as Accounting 


Officers of the provincial Departments. Section 36 of the PFMA, 1999 also 
designates the Heads of Departments as Accounting Officers for the 


departments. White paper on Safety and Security puts more emphasis on 
the following Institutional Reform principles: 
 


• The restructuring of the department to provide clear lines of 
responsibility and accountability and the alignment of policy planning 


and budgeting; 
 


• Maintaining a clear line of command, control and communication 
within operational structures to facilitate clear managerial responsibly 


for implementation at the National, Provincial and Local level of the 







South African Police Service as motivated by the constitutional and 
legislative mandates of the National Commissioner. 


 
It is through the restructuring of the SAPS that we can find long-term 


solutions in curbing the internal challenges that have for years hindered on 
service delivery, and by addressing these, we will be better placed in 
ensuring heinous crimes such as police killings are curbed and the 


establishment of good working relations with our communities are enforced. 


 
 


 
 


 
 


 
 


 
 





